SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL

Meeting of the Council

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Monday 20 March 2017
PRESENT

Councillors I Jones (Mayor), P Adams, Mrs B Baker, A Bannerman, Mrs A Chebsey, M Kenny, Mrs P Moseley, A Mosley, P Nutting, Mrs K Owen, K Pardy, K Roberts, J Tandy and A Townsend.
IN ATTENDANCE

Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk), 1 member of the press and the following members of the West Midlands Show Ground; Lance Jackson (Chairman), Caroline Davies (Trustee), Ian Bebbington (Showground Manager), Ryan Jervis (Trustee) and Martin James (Trustee).
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Revd Mark Chadwick (Vicar) and Councillors Mrs H Fraser, Ms J Mackenzie and M Price.
PRAYERS

In the absence of the Council Chaplain prayers were not said.
81/16
DECLARATION OF INTEREST IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT

	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared personal interests in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council.

	Councillor K Pardy
	Declared a personal interest in 91/16 as he is ward Councillor in Sundorne to which this application refers.

	Councillor M Kenny
	Declared a personal interest in 94/16 as he knows the campaigner.

	Councillor Mrs B Baker
	Declared a personal interest in 96/16 as she is a Councillor in this ward.

	Councillor J Tandy
	Declared a personal interest in agenda item 96/16 as he works for a competing agent. 


82/16
MINUTES OF COUNCIL

The minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 23 January 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 23 January 2017 be approved and signed as a correct record.

83/16
MATTERS ARISING


Min Ref: 71/16 Dana Footpath

The Town Clerk confirmed that the application for the Dana Footpath has been submitted to Shropshire Council and validated.

84/16
ANNOUNCEMENTS

(i) Mayor & Deputy Mayor Engagements – Details of the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements for the months of February and March 2017 were circulated to members.

(ii) Announcements from the Mayor – The Mayor reported on another busy few months to include two successful Royal visits.  The Mayor thanked all Councillors and Officers for their support to him during his time as Mayor.  He has thoroughly enjoyed this experience and shared some of the highlights.  He also thanked seven Councillors, who will not be standing for election, for their attendance and support.
Announcements from the Town Clerk – The Town Clerk asked members to submit nominations for the Mayor’s Awards.  The ceremony will be held on 10 May and the deadline for nominations to be received is Friday 14 April.  The Town Clerk also reported that Election Packs were available at the Town Council Office.
RESOLVED:

That the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements be noted.
85/16
PUBLIC QUESTIONS/COMMENTS

85.1
Trustees of the West Midlands Show Ground 

The meeting was joined by Ryan Jervis, Trustee of the West Midland Show Ground.  He was invited to speak on behalf of the committee about the Trustees’ dismay at Shrewsbury Town Council’s decision to hold the Shrewsbury Rocks music event in the Quarry on the same day as the Shropshire County Show.
Mr Jervis acknowledged that the Shropshire County Show event is not as large as it used to be and attendance can be affected by the weather.  He explained what facilities they have, the value of the site and how there are events every weekend.  Mr Jervis accused STC of hiring out the Quarry with no regard for the impact this may have on the County Show, which they believe to be considerable.  Being a music event in the Quarry, the two shows are very different and will attract different audiences.  However, both will appeal to families and the trustees anticipate the increased footfall in the town on this day will cause parking problems, safety issues and logistical difficulties.
Mr Jervis felt the Town Clerk’s response to his letter was inconsiderate, demonstrated a lack of knowledge for their event and requested the Quarry event be cancelled.  He also demanded the following from Shrewsbury Town Council:

1. Acknowledgment that this was an oversight and apologise;

2. Acknowledgment of the importance of the West Mid Show event;

3.  Confirmation that the safety issues of the two events happening on the same day will be addressed;
4. Assurances that this clash of dates will not occur in the future.

The Town Clerk was invited to respond.  Her letter of response was circulated prior to the meeting.  She gave some background information about the promotor who has a successful track record of holding successful events in the past such as Jessie J and Status Quo.  The promotor’s management plan is exemplary and is showcased to other event organisers.  
Alternative dates were explored but these clashed with other events in the Quarry.  The event was originally to be held in Birmingham but the venue pulled out.  Around 5,000 tickets have been sold, a large number of which is to people outside of Shrewsbury.  This is a great opportunity to introduce new visitors to the town. 
The Town Clerk confirmed that Shrewsbury copes well with increased footfall.  
Highways and the Safety Advisory Group have been informed about the two events happening on the same day.  The Town Council recognises the significance of the event and is supportive of other events held on the Showground including the car boots that are contrary to Shrewsbury’s Market rights.  There have of late been a number of occasions when existing users of the Show Ground have asked to be re-sited in the Quarry and officers have refused.
Councillor Tandy expressed his disappointment at not having been consulted as the Recreation & Leisure Committee Chairman.

Members unanimously agreed that both events should proceed as planned.  That the impact on the events of each happening should be reviewed afterwards and if detrimental, such a clash be avoided in the future.  The Town Council addressed the four points raised:
1. There was no oversight of events but the Council believe the two events can both be a success.  Often more than one event is happening in the town at the same time with no detrimental effect;
2. The Town Council does acknowledge the significance and importance of the Shropshire County Show and hopes it continues to thrive in the future;
3. The increased safety risks will be addressed in line with protocol as is done for all events;
4. The Council will review the impact on the town of both events to determine protocol for future bookings.  
It was suggested that communication between key venues is improved and the websites advertising events be collated into one place.  The Town Council’s website was suggested as an appropriate website for this.

The trustees were thanked for their attendance; they duly left the meeting
RESOLVED:

(i) That the two events proceed as planned.

(ii) That the impact of the two events happening on the same day be reviewed afterwards and a future policy be agreed by the Recreation & Leisure committee.
86/16
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS

There were no questions received from members of the Council.

87/16
FINANCE & GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Finance and General Purposes Committee meeting held on 06 February were submitted as circulated and read.  
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 06 February 2017 be accepted and approved.
88/16
RECREATION & LEISURE COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 01 February 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.
The Town Clerk reported that she had received a complaint from a resident about the car parking provision on Victoria Avenue during the Angling event.  Such a national event could not be held without providing such facilities and around £1,000 was raised from the parking.  This event took place in December when the town was busy with extra shoppers and the car parks were in great demand.  
Whilst Members would not wish to see car usage increase in the Quarry, they welcome the event and recognise the parking provision during this time is required.  The Town Clerk confirmed this is an annual event.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 01 February 2017 be accepted and approved.


89/16
PLANNING COMMITTEE 

The minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 31 January 2017, 21 February and 14 March 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.  

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Planning Committee meeting held on 31 January, 21 February and 14 March 2017 be accepted and approved.

90/16
QUARRY POOL  
The Town Clerk reported that in accordance with the Terms of Reference published by Shropshire Council, the Town Council submitted an Outline Business Case at the end of January detailing its initial proposals for the future management of the Quarry Pool.  Details of that Outline Business Case and the feedback from Shropshire Council was circulated for members’ consideration.

Members expressed their concern about the negative tone of the feedback and questioned whether any suggestions would ever be taken seriously given their determination to relocate the facility to the Sports Village.  Officers had been told not to provide significant detail at the Outline Business Case Stage but the feedback contradicted that recommendation.
Aligned to the Outline Business Case, members noted the publication of the Draft Indoor Facilities Strategy whereby the relocation of the pool was a near fait accomplish. Regardless of public opinion that wanted to see the pool retained in the town centre.

Those twin-hatted members expressed their dismay at how they have been treated with regards to discussions and decision making around the Quarry Pool at Shropshire Council.  They also questioned why the Pool was being dealt with completely differently to other assets where discussions around an alternative management arrangement were being undertaken.

The matter of the swimming pool does not appear in the Revised Sports Strategy and is therefore not being consulted on.  This raised concerns with Members who wonder if Shropshire Council have already decided on the fate of the pool.

Councillor Mosley reiterated the Town Council’s commitment to pursuing the retention of the pool in the town centre.  The Council had previously agreed to £25k being used to employ consultants to draw up a business case.

The Town Clerk detailed the invitation to tender documentation to appoint consultants to undertake feasibility work and a business plan.  The preferred proposal was circulated for members’ consideration.  Initially a sum of £10k had been set aside but the original brief has been extended to look at Economic Impact of the Quarry Pool in the town centre for which the BID have agreed to contribute towards the cost.
It was proposed and agreed,

RESOLVED:

(i) That the Town Clerk seeks a meeting between the three group leaders and Mr Candler to discuss the feedback to the Outline Business Case.  
(ii) That the Town Clerk appoints Fourth Place to undertake the Feasibility/Business Case/Economic Impact Study.
91/16
ASSET OF COMMUNITY VALUE
Shropshire Council has received a request to register the Heathgates Pub in Sundorne as an Asset of Community Value and in accordance with the Localism Act 2011 it must seek the views of the Town Council as to its merits.
Members supported the community’s wish for The Heathgates to be retained as an asset for the community but in so doing this could not be construed as any monetary support should ever the owners seek to disposing of the asset and triggering the moratorium for the public to consider purchasing the facility.


RESOLVED:

That the Town Council supports the request to register the Heathgates Pub as an asset of community value.

92/16
SHROPSHIRE COUNCIL’S CONSULTATIONS

The Town Clerk reported in the recent publication of the Shropshire Council Draft Economic Growth Strategy and the Draft Indoor Facilities Strategy, both of which required comments before the elections.  

Members felt that the timing of both documents was unfortunate given the elections but given the necessity to make comment the relevant Committee’s should be tasked with making comment on behalf of the Town Council.

RESOLVED:

(i) That the Draft Economic Growth Strategy be delegated to the Finance & General Purposes Committee for consideration and feedback be circulated to all Councillors before submission to Shropshire Council.
(ii) That the Draft Indoor Facilities Strategy be delegated to the Recreation & Leisure Committee for consideration and feedback be circulated to all Councillors before submission to Shropshire Council.
93/16
POLITICAL BALANCE

In readiness for determining the Committee Structure of the Town Council post-election, the Town Clerk had circulated the General Rules of the Political Balance; this sets out the guidelines by which the balance of the Committees reflects the political balance of Full Council.  Previously this only applied to standing committees of the council; namely Finance and General Purposes, Recreation and Leisure and Planning. 

Members were asked whether they wished the Rules to apply to other Committees including Youth Services Delivery Committee and Joint Consultative Committee.  Members considered that as the Youth Committee was geography based it would seem sensible that those geographic councillors be members.  The Joint Consultative Committee was currently based on two councillors per party and there was no reason to change such approach.
Reference was made to the two employment committees (Personnel & Grievance) and the need for both continuity and the need to retain a gender balance, which might not necessarily be achievable under Political Rules.

The Civics Committee has also worked well with membership being made up of the Mayor and Deputy and all serving Councillors who have held either/both posts.
The Town Clerk would amend the wording to avoid any ambiguity.

RESOLVED:
(i) That the Political Balance Rules be reaffirmed for the electoral period 2017-2021 to include only the three standing committees;
(ii) That Youth Services Delivery Committee membership be limited to Councillors whose wards receive funding for Youth;

(iii) That the Joint Consultative Committee be limited to two members of each party;

(iv) That the Civics Committee be made up of Mayor and Deputy Mayor and any serving Councillor who has in the past held either/both post.
94/16
SHREWSBURY RAILWAY STATION – ABBEY FOREGATE FOOTPATH

A campaign to re-open the Shrewsbury Railway Station – Abbey Foregate Footpath has been launched and members were asked for their support.  The path used to be used on football match days when held at the Gay Meadow football ground.  The path links the Wakeman building and the railway bridge on Abbey Foregate with platform 3 of the station.  There has been an attempt to re-open this path for more than 10 years with renewed urgency as the present train operator franchise expires in October 2018.
Members were supportive of the reinstatement of this path, which will improve the movement of people and encourage pedestrians to walk to the station.  But as the entrance to the path is privately owned and has been closed for at least three years, reference would have to be made to Shropshire Council to determine whether any right of way still existed.
RESOLVED:

That the Town Council supports the campaign to reopen the Shrewsbury Railway Station – Abbey Foregate Footpath.
95/16
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public be excluded from the meeting on the grounds that the following items being considered involve the disclosure of confidential information.

1 member of the Press and Councillor J Tandy left the meeting.
96/16
LAND AT GREENFIELDS
The Town Clerk reported that since members agreed to dispose of the Greenfields site, it has been marketed by Towler Shaw Roberts (TSR) and two bids have been received.  The site was advertised with outline planning permission for 8 x 2.5 storey properties.

TSR made recommendations about how to proceed, which was explained by the Town Clerk.

RESOLVED:

That the Town Council accepts the recommendation from TSR.

Councillor P Nutting left the meeting.
97/16
CHRISTMAS LIGHTS

The Town Clerk reported that following the Invitation to Tender for the Provision of Seasonal Lighting, seven proposals were received of which three were shortlisted.  These were LITE, Turnock and Festive Lighting.  All three gave presentations to the Christmas Light Working Group.  The Town Clerk detailed all three proposals.



RESOLVED:
That Turnock be appointed to provide Christmas Light displays for the three year period commencing Winter 2017.
